ST FLORENCE COMMUNITY COUNCIL
St Florence Community Council 

St Florence Village Hall at 7.30pm 

on Tuesday 13  January 2015

Present:
Councillors: A Eardley (Chair), B Buckmaster;  D Evans; J Evans



Also Present: County Councillor P. Kidney; C Clemson (Clerk); Wayne 

Parris; Julie Muckleston (village residents)
15/01/126
Public Participation (Limited to 15 minutes)
Two members of public were present although no comments were received.
15/01/127
Apologies
Received from Councillor S. Hughes.

15/01/128
Declarations of Interest
None Received

15/01/129
Signing of Minutes of Last Meeting held 02 December 2014
The minutes of the last meeting held 02 December 2014 were agreed as a true and accurate record with no amendments and signed by the Chairperson Cllr A. Eardley.  Proposed Cllr D Evans.  Seconded Cllr J Evans.

Cllr Buckmaster asked that the Clerk give a more descriptive synopsis on all paragraphs contained in the minutes so people reading through would have a more up to date picture.
15/01/130
Matters Arising:
Removal of various shrubs along walkway leading to Parklands and the final end of year cut to all shrubs and bushes throughout the village .  This is still to be completed by SMART Gardens.  The clerk will contact  SMART Gardens and ask for a date when this work will be carried out.

Restoration of War Memorial
The restoration will be for the cracks that have appeared on the mount, the re-leading of the  lettering and attention to the obelisk.  The clerk will  work and liaise with Councillor D Evans with regards to the information required to apply for the grant.  The following information – which is proving difficult to find -  is to be forwarded with any grant application made:

· Historic information such as original design, drawings and photographs; 

· The name of the architect, designer or sculpture of the memorial and its date of construction.  

Cllr Buckmaster mentioned that he thought Colonel Berkeley, formerly of Elm Grove, may have donated the war memorial to the village.

Tree Preservation Orders – Castle Lane

Councillor Kidney has contacted Pembrokeshire County Council and they are to supply information on all trees with preservation orders along Castle Lane by Friday 16th January.  Once received this will be disseminated to all Councillors.

15/01/131
Planning Applications/Notifications
Extension to existing bungalow; Cwtch Cottage, ST FLORENCE, Tenby, Pembrokeshire, SA70 8LS 

Following a short discussion the only comment made was that the access to the bungalow is quite restricted and parking may be a problem.  Other than that no objections were raised.  Proposed  Cllr Buckmaster.  Seconded Cllr J Evans.  All in favour
15/01/133

BDO Audit Update
Following the public meeting held during the latter part of 2014 to discuss the financial irregularities of the Community Council, the summary of the decisions made will be published in the Tenby Observer by Friday 30 January at the latest.  Once a copy of this has been forwarded to the BDO, the 2014  financial return will be returned to the Community Council.

15/01/134

Village & Village Hall Matters (As Received)
The caretaker has completed the painting of the main hall and will now be asked to paint the skirting boards and exterior windows.

Councillor J Evans  measured the square footage of the village hall which is approximately 3600 square feet.  The garage measures approximately 432 square feet.  The building is adequately insured at £510.000.  Councillors asked that this be indexed linked.  The Clerk will contact the current insurers - Zurich - and request that this be added to the policy.
15/01/135

Correspondence Received
As circulated.    A Letter has been received from Mr Wayne Parris as follows:
Dear Chairperson

I would like the Community Council to look into the possibilities of retaining the toilet block in the village.

I have spoken to County Council Property Department and they inform me it will be demolished (at a cost to the rate payers)

I propose that the building could be turned into a small French bakery with tea and coffee, cakes, etc., with Arts and Crafts and produce for local producers.

I would also incorporate a disabled toilet facility with provision for baby changing equipment, this would be controlled by the shop and cleaned by shop staff etc.  I believe that grants are available.

The Community Council could rent or lease out said building.  This would be a great asset to St Florence for tourism.  All subject to planning etc., change of use.

Pembrokeshire County Council do not own the land (common land) but as the building is existing it can still be used.  Once it's gone it's gone.

I look forward to your comments
Councillors discussed the proposal in length and the following comments were observed:

· It will cost Pembrokeshire County Council approximately £7,000 to demolish the building.

· Although Mr Parris cannot purchase the building as it has been built on common land, it can be purchased by the Community Council.

· If purchased Planning Permission would have to be obtained to change the use of the building.   Mr Parris commented that he could apply for outline planning, and if successful carry out all alterations, lease the building from the Community Council and keep the building in a good state or repair.

· If the business venture opened and then proved unsuccessful then the Community Council would be responsible for the up keep of the building.  This would not be viable.  

· Comments were received with regards to car parking if the building was turned into a tea room or similar 

· County Councillor Kidney offered to discuss the proposal with  the planning department to see if it would be viable.  

· It was also suggested that perhaps the Village Association could be approached to help fund the proposal.

· A full breakdown of the running costs of the building which had been received from Pembrokeshire County Council prior to the decision to close same will be forwarded to Mr. Parris for his perusal.
Cllr Eardley proposed that this be an agenda item for the next meeting.  Seconded B Buckmaster

A planning application from the Community Energy in Pembrokeshire for a wind turbine at Prouts Park Farm, East Williamston, is to be forwarded to Pembrokeshire County Council sometime in January.  If granted the communities of South East Pembrokeshire will benefit from the income generated .  An independent charity will be set up that will be responsible for managing the fund and receiving applications and bids from eleven local community council areas, one of which being St Florence.

Councillor Robert Hughes expressed an interest in representing the Community Council of St Florence on the committee of this charity and the Clerk will forward his contact details to the Community Energy in Pembrokeshire.   
A review of Pembrokeshire County Electoral Arrangements has been received by the Chairperson.  It proposes that a reduction in the council size from 60 to 57 elected members and a change to the arrangement of electoral divisions that will achieve a significant improvement in the level of electoral parity across the County.  In this proposal the Communities of Penally, St Mary Out Liberty (New Hedges) and St Florence would be combined in a single electoral division and be represented by one County Councillor.  (St Florence is currently under the division of Manorbier)  It is thought that these changes will likely come into force by the next elections to be held in two years time.
15/01/136

Budget Review ready for Precept
The Clerk had drafted a budget review which was circulated to Councillors present prior to the meeting.  It was noted that the Village Hall had lost  considerable income due to ongoing bookings being cancelled which has resulted in the Community Council having to support the running costs of the hall.   The promotion of  Village Hall use will be an Agenda item for the next meeting.   After much deliberation it was proposed by Councillor Buckmaster that the Precept for 2015/16 be set at £13,500 per annum which amounts to a 5.9% increase.  Seconded by Cllr J Evans.  All in Favour.
15/01/137
Accounts & Finances
Appointment of Bankers
The form was duly signed by Councillors who will become signatories on the bank accounts and will be forwarded to Barclays Bank.
Invoices for Payment
The following invoices were submitted for payment:
Village Hall Account
H14/25
100282
£20.00

Andrew Brace Window Cleaning 

H14/26
100283
£65.16

Jewsons, Paint for Village Hall
Community Council Account
C14/34

101401
£108.00
Harris Bassett Payroll Services

C14/35

101402
£224.40
H M Revenue & Customs, PAYE

C14/36

101403
£299.17
Clerk – December 2014

C14/37

101404
£202.00
Caretaker – December 2014

C14/38

101405
£437.00
D. Harries – Painting of Village Hall
Bank Reconciliation
As per cash book dated 06 January 2015.  Village Hall Account £968.54.  Community Council Account £8780.77 
Building and Contents Insurance Cover
This is adequately covered at £510,000

15/01/138

County Councillors Report
County Councillor Kidney informed Councillors that  although the resurfacing of the village roads had been a general success, it was unfortunate that the road shape was changed slightly in the vicinity of Harpers Lake and Brookside resulting in a water ponding problem.  Pembrokeshire County Council are arranging to have this issue addressed as soon as possible by the addition of a gully either side of the access.  At the same time the gully gratings at the bottom of Eastern Lane will be replaced with larger ones which will hopefully increase the efficiency of water collection.  The drainage issues emanating from Woodland Close will be addressed by the developer as this development has not yet been adopted by Highways.  Additional drainage works including improvements to the headwall arrangement and the gullies on Ford Lane will be considered in due course.

The benches situated along the pathway between the village shop and the Old Mill have been replaced or refurbished.  The pathway itself has also been cleared and tidied.

15/01/139

Items submitted by Councillors
A plaque in memory of Councillor Bill Douglas that had been taken off a memorial bench that has since been removed has been handed to Cllr D Evans.   Cllr J Evans will replace on one of the benches that has been refurbished.

Cllr Buckmaster has received a letter from Dyfed Powys Police with regards to the outcome of the investigation held in 2014.  Councillor Buckmaster will forward a copy of the letter to The Clerk for dissemination and this will be an Agenda Item for next month's meeting.

15/01/140

Date of Next Meeting
Date of next meeting will be Tuesday 03 February 2015.

Meeting closed at 21.50hrs

Mae’r cofnodion ar gael yng Nghymraeg os ydych eisiau copi 

Carol Clemson
Clerk to St Florence Community Council

17 Flemish Close, St Florence, SA70 8LT. Telephone 01834 870002

Email: stflorencecommunitycouncil@hotmail.co.uk

